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COUNCIL ON DEVELOPMENT FINANCE

November 26, 2007

PUBLIC HEARING 339
THOSE PRESENT:
Mr. Andy Lubin, Chairperson



Director Judy Cherry


Senator Nancy Cook




Mr. Gary Smith




Mr. Tom Gilligan




Mrs. Sanskriti Inamdar



Mr. James Hutchison




Ms. Patty Cannon




Representative Greg Lavelle



Mrs. Lee Porter

Mr. Fred Sears





Elio Battista, Jr., Esquire

Mrs. Richelle Vible

ALSO PRESENT:  Representing Connections Community Support Programs, Inc.:  Ms. Cathy McKay and Emilie Ninan, Esquire with Ballard Sphar; HostMySite.Com:  Mr. Stacy Griggs and Mr. Lou Honick; Adesis, Inc.:  Mr. Andrew Cottone, III, Mr. Ving Lee and Ms. Susan Baylis-Powell; and Meaghan Brennan with OMB   
LOCATION:  Buena Vista, 661 South DuPont Highway, New Castle, Delaware

TIME:  9:00 A.M.

CALL TO ORDER 

The meeting was called to order at 9:00 A.M. by Mr. Lubin, Chairperson, on Monday, November 26, 2007.

OLD BUSINESS:

Representative Lavelle made a motion that the minutes of the September 24, 2007 Council on Development Finance meeting be approved as presented. Mr. Sears seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

NEW BUSINESS:

Connections Community Support Programs, Inc. (“Connections” or the “Applicant”), a Delaware not for profit corporation exempt from federal taxes as an organization described in Section 501(c)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code.  In connection with the sale of certain of its property financed with tax-exempt bonds, the Applicant plans to use the sale proceeds thereof (approx. $350,000) to finance the costs of the acquisition of an approx. 2500 sq. ft. single family house (4 bedroom, 2.5 bath) brick house located at 204 Gordy Place in Llangollen, Estates, New Castle, Delaware and the rehabilitation of the property into a five bedroom, 3.5 bath licensed group home for up to five persons with disabilities (the "Project"). Additional improvements include the addition of fencing and an accessibility ramp on the exterior.  The Project will be owned and operated by the Applicant.

Mrs. Inamdar presented this request to the Council. She stated that Connections had applied and been approved for tax-exempt bond financing in an amount not to exceed $7,200,000 of a total project cost of $7,947,284 in 2006.  Connections provides a comprehensive array of community-based treatment, support, housing and rehabilitation services for people living with and recovering from mental health and substance use disorder, HIV/AIDS and homelessness.

Emilie Ninan, Esquire spoke before the Council.  She stated that Ballard Sphar is borrower’s counsel and bond counsel.  She stated that the Series 2006 bond documents require that the borrower must acquire approval for sale of any bond-financed property from the Authority.  Mrs. Ninan also stated that when the financed property is sold, and the money used again for a new purpose, the Applicant is required to have a TEFRA hearing.  Ms. McKay stated that this is a remedial action under tax regulations.  Mrs. Ninan stated that no new bonds are being issued.
Representative Lavelle asked who is buying the other property.  Ms. McKay stated the limited partner will be The Richman Group Affordable Housing Corporation. She stated that the Richman Group is a private solely management owned entity working in the affordable housing industry since 1979 as a developer, program sponsor, property manager, and asset manager.
Mr. Lubin asked if this was a new location.  Ms. McKay stated that it was and that it will cost about $2,000,000 to do the renovations.  She stated that last year the Department of Housing had set aside part of its allocation tax credits for this project.  She also stated that Richman is  infusing equity.  
Mrs. Vible asked if the new property required any zoning changes since it will be used as residential.  Ms. McKay stated it did not.  She stated it will be a five person, licensed group home. 
Mr. Sears asked if there would be a collateral change.  It was stated that the current property will be released and this property will be exchanged which is required by the bank.
Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

After duly considering the Applicant’s request, Mr. Sears made a motion that the Council recommend to Director Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson of The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of the Applicant’s request for the Project, and that such approval will remain in effect through and including November 25, 2008. Mrs. Vible seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.  Bringing this Project to the hearing today, will also satisfy the TEFRA requirement for this Project.
LNH Inc./DBA HostMySite.com (“HostMySite” or the “Applicant”) - The Applicant is requesting a grant in the amount of $274,000 from the Delaware Strategic Fund.  The Applicant proposes to use the proceeds to subsidize the cost of three Generack diesel generators required for its web hosting operations located in Newark, Delaware (the “Project”).

Mr. Smith presented this request to the Council.  He stated that HostMySite purchased generators in 2006 which was at the time DNREC was changing its air requirements.  He stated that DEDO has worked with DNREC to rectify this.  These generators will be replaced with new ones to meet DNREC’s requirements.  Basically, this funding will allow HostMySite to replace its nonconforming generators with new ones that will meet DNREC’s requirements.  Mr. Smith stated that DEDO does not expect any other entities to have this same issue.  He stated it was just a timing issue with HostMySite.
Mrs. Inamdar stated that she had reviewed the financial position of HostMySite and the liquidity appears to be strained at this time.  She stated that however, there are no industry comparisons.  She stated the company is making payments within 30 days and its sales have increased.   Mrs. Inamdar stated that sales are $10,000,000 which is a significant increase.

Mr. Honick stated he wanted to add a little additional clarity as to what put HostMySite in this position.  He stated it is a very fast growing company.  They are building up all the time just to keep up with their customer base.  He stated HostMySite purchased its existing generators in 2006 to meet their expanding database security needs.  Mr. Honick stated that when HostMySite purchased its generators, DNREC had instituted new air regulations for diesel generators.  HostMySite’s new generators did not meet these new regulations.  He stated that at the time when DNREC adopted its new air regulations, there were no manufacturers of generators meeting the tougher DNREC air standard.  Delaware is the only state to have adopted these tougher air regulations.  He stated that HostMySite’s generators are legal in every other state except Delaware.   He stated that they went back and forth with DNREC and were given a verbal commitment that they would be given a renewal permit. He stated that however, when it came down to it, they were told they would have to have new generators.  Mr. Honick stated HostMySite then came to DEDO looking for help.  He stated HostMySite is very committed to Delaware.  He stated they have created a lot of jobs – 57 that fall in to the sustainable wage category.  The total employment is over 150.  He stated HostMySite brings revenue from all over the world to Delaware.  They have done business internationally since the beginning of their operation.
Mr. Honick stated they are creating a pretty high tech environment.  They have students coming from the University of Delaware.  HostMySite is creating an attractive place to stay and work.  He stated 2/3 of the employees are unemployed when HostMySite hires them.
Mr. Sears stated that it sounded like HostMySite was told that it basically had to get new machines or leave Delaware.  Mr. Honick said that was basically it.  Mr. Gilligan asked what HostMySite was going to do with the old ones.  He stated that they were hoping to sell the generators but because the process dragged on, that will not be feasible.
Mr. Honick stated that they only run generators forty hours a year, for a planned weekly test.  They still have redundant power.  There is not a single point of power.  

Mr. Honick stated that this started as a weekend business.  Then they realized the need was there and they took it from a part time operation to a full time business.  HostMySite has about 4,000 servers.  Mr. Honick stated they get about 1,000 to 1,500 new clients every month.  He stated the training was done internally.  He stated that to find someone to do it would be difficult so they have taken a couple of their people and made them full time trainers.  It was stated that DEDO is also assisting them with some training funds.  Mr. Honick stated that the training funds are very important.  He stated that customer service is their mission.
Mr. Lubin asked if they were successful in retaining employees.  Mr. Honick stated that even though the jobs are considered high turn over, they have been able to keep it at about 10 percent.  He stated they create opportunities and give them opportunities for advancement.  He stated they even spend over a $1,000 a week on snacks and have free fountain sodas.

Mr. Lubin asked for clarification regarding new positions.  Mr. Honick stated that there will be 75 new positions which do not include ones that are under the sustainable wage amount.  He stated these are also conservative numbers.
Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following findings: (i) the Delaware Strategic Fund Project will contribute to the maintaining or providing of gainful employment of the citizens of the State, (ii) the Delaware Strategic Fund Project will serve a public purpose by contributing to the prosperity, health or general welfare of the State; (iii) the Delaware Strategic Fund Project will require a capital investment of at least $10,000, which funds, including the grant proceeds, will be available or expended on the date on which The Delaware Economic Development Authority disburses the requested grant funds; (iv) the Grant will effectuate the purposes of Chapter 50, Subchapter IV of Title 29 of the Delaware Code, and (v) the Applicant is a financially responsible person to the extent required by statue and has not been convicted of a major labor law violation or other illegal conduct involving moral turpitude by any agency or court of the federal government or agency or court of any state in the two-year period immediately prior to the approval of the Applicant’s application for assistance. Mr. Hutchison made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a grant in the amount not to exceed Two Hundred Seventy-Four Thousand Dollars ($274,000) to be disbursed from the Delaware Strategic Fund, for the Delaware Strategic Fund Project, contingent upon the approval remaining in effect through and including November 25, 2008.  Mr. Sears seconded the motion, which was then unanimously approved.

Adesis, Inc. (“Adesis” or the “Applicant”) - The Applicant is requesting a grant in the amount of $90,000 and a loan in the amount of $500,000 from the Delaware Strategic Fund.  The Applicant, which is a contract research organization, proposes to use the proceeds to build a new lab at its facility at 27 McCullough Drive in Newark, Delaware and which efforts will support the pharmaceutical and biopharmaceutical industry (the “Project”).

Ms. Cannon presented this request to the Council.  She stated that she has worked with them for several years.  She stated that last year Adesis was presented with an opportunity in which they had to give up because they didn’t have the laboratory space.  Dr. Lee stated that they are chemists in training.  He stated that it has been said that it is cheaper to outsource but he believes that is illusionary.  He stated there are a lot of unemployed chemists searching for jobs.  He said it is Adesis’ philosophy that they do not outsource; all of work is done at the plant here in New Castle County.  They are committed to biotech.  

Mr. Cottone submitted a brochure giving an overview of Adesis’ history, management, business growth, business components, performance guidelines, expansion plans and future.

Dr. Lee stated that Adesis has changed its business model to accommodate bio tech.  He stated Adesis does not do any clinical work.  They do research and discovery.  He stated the employees have experience in certain areas.  Last month Adesis was up to 39 employees who were mainly chemists.  Dr. Lee stated that Adesis needs new space and new equipment for new technologies which must not interfere with cash flow.  They need to maintain three months of cash flow.  He stated their laboratories need modifications for the new equipment.  He stated Adesis paid $4,000 in electrical bills last year.  He stated that communication with their customers is very important.
Dr. Lee stated Adesis would like to purchase this facility or build at another site.  Mr. Sears asked if it was up for sale.  Dr. Lee stated he couldn’t be more specific, but the owners were willing to talk.  Mr. Gilligan asked how long it would take to do the fit out.  Dr. Lee stated they hope to have it completed by the beginning of May.
Director Cherry asked Mr. Lee to take a moment and share with the Council on how they were recruiting their talent and how they find their employees.  Dr. Lee stated that most people understand where Delaware is and that it is not hard to attract people to Delaware.  He stated they stop at various universities, look at American Chemists Society and look through the approximately 900 people and narrow it down and most of them are on board with them.  Dr. Lee stated that they do have some relationships with Canadian universities.  Director Cherry asked if Adesis was open to internships with possibly the University of Delaware.  Dr. Lee stated Adesis has just recently hired one person from the University of Delaware.  He stated the U of D is a resource and Adesis is open to internships.  They also have internships at the high school level such as with Saint Andrews.  Adesis has brought in two different students from Saint Andrews.
Mr. Gilligan asked about the cost of the project being $2,000,000 yet only $590,000 is coming from DEDO – he wanted to know if there was another step coming down the road.  Dr. Lee stated that Adesis is putting in some of its own money and they can partner with Citizens for a partnership loan of $500,000.  Then, Adesis would handle the balance.
Mrs. Inamdar stated that they are looking at Citizens because Adesis was originally going through its own bank but now it is looking at Citizens.  Mr. Lubin asked if Citizens agrees to do the partnership loan, would this loan be subordinate.  Mrs. Inamdar stated that was correct.

Mr. Sears asked who sells the products.  Dr. Lee stated they do.  Because of the high technology, it needs people that understand the technology and knowledge and how it relates to the market.  He stated the best thing to do is to show a picture of a compound and have a formal marketing plan on catalog.  They advertise in national magazines and in Europe.
Mrs. Vible stated that  the cost of  the project is a lot greater than this loan and even though you could potentially go to Citizens or some other bank, did they need the DEDO  financing to do the deal.  Dr. Lee stated they did need DEDO’s funding.   Mrs. Vible asked what would happen if they did not get the DEDO funding.  Dr. Lee stated they could secure the other loan.  He stated that DEDO’s $590,000 would allow Adesis to build the  laboratory.  Mrs. Vible asked if DEDO’s funding should be contingent upon having the complete funding availability.  Mr. Lubin stated he didn’t see the need for the contingency.
Mrs. Inamdar stated that the grant portion would be funded up front and that the amount was based on jobs/salaries.  She stated there would also be recapture provisions. 

Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following findings: (i)  the Project will contribute to maintaining or providing gainful employment of the citizens of the State, (ii) the Project will serve a public purpose by contributing to the prosperity, health or general welfare of the State; (iii) the Project will require a capital investment of at least $10,000, which funds, including the grant and loan proceeds, will be available or expended on the date on which The Delaware Economic Development Authority disburses the requested grant and loan funds; (iv) the grant and loan will effectuate the purposes of Chapter 50, Subchapter IV of Title 29 of the Delaware Code, and (v)  the Applicant is a financially responsible person to the extent required by statue and has not been convicted of a major labor law violation or other illegal conduct involving moral turpitude by any agency or court of the federal government or agency or court of any state in the two-year period immediately prior to the approval of the Applicant’s application for assistance.  Representative Lavelle made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a grant in an amount not to exceed Ninety Thousand Dollars ($90,000) and approval of a loan in an amount not to exceed Five Hundred Thousand Dollars ($500,000) to be disbursed from the Delaware Strategic Fund, for the Project, contingent upon a corporate guarantee, a security position satisfactory to DEDA and upon the approval remaining in effect through and including November 25, 2008.  Mr. Hutchison seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote except for Mrs. Vible who abstained.
Regulations:  Today’s meeting represents the public hearing being held by the Council on Development Finance and the Director of the Delaware Economic Development Office, as the Chairperson of The Delaware Economic Development Authority  at which time members of the public may present comments on the proposed Regulation No. 6 – Administration and Operation of Council on Development Finance.

Mr. Battista stated that these regulations were developed in conjunction with the recommendations of the Joint Sunset Committee.  They were posted in October, the public has had an opportunity to comment, no comments have been received and there are no further changes.
Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

Representative Lavelle recommended that the Council formally adopted Regulation No. 6 – Administration and Operation of Council on Development Finance and that the Regulation be published in the January issue of the Register.  Mr. Sears seconded the motion which was then adopted by unanimous vote. 

 
ADJOURNMENT:    The meeting was adjourned at 10:30 A.M.






Respectfully submitted,






Lee Porter, Secretary

 LKP

cc:  Members of the Council on Development Finance

      Director Judy Ann Cherry

      Elio Battista, Jr., Esquire

The next CDF meeting is scheduled for Monday, January 28, 2008 at 9:00 A.M. in DEDO’s Dover conference room.

